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August 31, 2020 

Dear Carpathia Families, 

Welcome Back! Our first day of school will be September 8th at 9am for students in Grades 1-6 

and a staggered start (as usual) for our Nursery & Kindergarten students.  

For the 2020-21 school year, Carpathia School Nursery to Grade 6 elementary students 

will return to school in-person, five days a week, with enhanced health and safety protocols. This 

is accordance to the Manitoba Government document, “Welcoming Our Students Back: 

Restoring Safe Schools, K-12 Guidelines.” As well as the Winnipeg School Division 

document,“A Framework for School Planning, Response Level Planning I: Learning for All. “ 

School routines in elementary schools will be adjusted until it is safe to return to our regular 

routines. Amidst these challenging COVID-19 times, our goal continues to be to provide a high-

quality educational experience with a focus on student learning in a manner that is as safe as 

possible for all staff, students and essential visitors to the school. In order to fit out students at 

one metre apart in cohorts, we have had to re-design our classrooms and res-assign teachers to 

different grades.  You will receive an email or phone call from your child’s teacher before school 

along with the class supply information (which is essentially the same for every class) by 

September 4, 2020. 

We will revise this document as the province releases more information or information changes 

throughout the school year.  We are looking forward to seeing your child in the fall! 

Here is an overview of what to expect at Carpathia School leading up to and during the 2020-21 

school year: 

 Before the start of the school year

Pre-Registration, New Registrants, School Schedules, Practice Preventative Measures at

Home

 At the start of each school day

Screening, What to Bring, Arrival/Departure Procedures, Hand Hygiene, Reporting

Absences

 During the school day

In-class Instruction, Distance Learning, Lunch Break, Recess and Outdoor Play,

Washroom Protocols, Program/Subject Considerations

 Throughout the school year

Extracurricular, Field trips, Assemblies

 Helpful Links & Carpathia Staff List/Contact

Websites that may be helpful or referred to in this document as well as staff lists

Sincerely, 

Ms Susan Christiuk  
Principal, Carpathia School 
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Before the Start of the School Year 

As you prepare for the start of the school year, you will likely have many questions about what 

the 2020-21 school year will look like. If your child is attending Carpathia School on September 

8th, here are some topics to consider. (Please note this is as of August 31, 2020, the Provincial 

Government may make changes and if so our plan will be adjusted accordingly.) 

School Registration 

We will return to in-class learning, five days a week beginning September 8 for students in 

Grade 1-6 (Nursery/Kindergarten staggered start as usual with letters being sent home with 

information).  You do not need to register if you attended school last year. Only new students 

will require registration. If you have chosen not to send your child to school, please let us know 

and register for home schooling through Manitoba Education and Training.  The link is provided 

below under helpful links.  

 

To help us plan for the upcoming school year, all families were emailed a link to a survey to 

complete from the Winnipeg School Division in late August 2020. This can be found on the 

WSD website if you did not receive it.  

 

At Carpathia, our goal is to support every learner equitably, with a focus on safety and well-

being. We understand the difficult circumstances in which many of our students, staff and 

families continue to find themselves, and we will proceed with care and compassion. 

Nursery/kindergarten staggered start to the school year  

We are having a staggered start as usual for Nursery Kindergarten students.  A letter will be sent 

home on Aug 31 via mail with meeting times and start dates and should arrive the week before 

school starts.  The staggered start is our usual routine to assist students with the transition to 

school. If your letter does not arrive by September 4th please contact the office. 

Practice COVID-19 prevention measures at home 

It may be helpful to talk together about some of the new routines that they can expect at school: 

-Talk to your child about COVID-19 Use credible resources, like these provided by the 

Government of Canada to talk to your child about COVID-19 and become familiar with the 

symptoms. See links under Helpful Links. 

-Practice wearing a mask together As per the Manitoba Government’s recent 

recommendation, all elementary students in grades 4-6 at Carpathia school will be required to 

wear a non-medical mask or face covering while indoors at school. Nursery to Grade 3 students 

will be encouraged to wear a mask. If they don’t have one, a mask will be provided. Some 

children may need some extra practice to get used to wearing a mask for longer periods of time. 

https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/coronavirus-disease-covid-19/resources-parents-children/kids-need-know.html
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Others may be scared to wear a mask or see others wearing a mask. If your child has not worn a 

mask before, practice wearing one at home together, gradually building up the length of time that 

they’re wearing it throughout the day. 

-Become familiar with physical distancing While the school will have physical 

distancing measures in place, it is helpful for your child to be familiar with maintaining a safe 

space around themselves and others. At Carpathia School and the Winnipeg School Division,  in 

the classroom students will be seated one metre apart in cohorts with masks (mandatory Grades 4 

and above and recommended for Nursery to Grade 3).  

New registrations 

For families who are new to Carpathia, registrations can be done electronically or in person. To 

register and for more information, visit 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/schools/Carpathia/School_Registration_Information/Pages/default.a

spx  If families would like to register in person, please contact the school secretary to make an 

appointment to enter the building, bring necessary ID and please wear a mask. 

 

School schedules 

School will still start at 9:00 and end at 3:30.  Lunch will be from 12:00-1:00 and students will 

either go home for lunch or stay for lunch in their classroom supervised by the PAC lunch 

program.  We will still have crossing guards to cross students and patrols. Eating and play time 

at lunch will be staggered by cohort groups.  

 

What will be different is the timing of the periods throughout the day may be different to allow 

for staggered recess, lunch or entry in student cohorts. Classrooms will stay in their group and 

not intermingle with other groups of students.  Students will be arranged in cohorts with rotating 

play areas with equipment that will be sanitized in between cohorts.  Students will eat lunch in 

their classroom provided lunch program has been paid for and registration approved or students 

will go home for lunch and not return until school starts at 9:00 or 1:00.  Students will still 

participate in music and gym but the teaching of these subjects will look different due to Covid-

19 restrictions. More information on this can be found in the section on Physical Education and 

Music.  

Parents will not be able to come inside the building without an appointment, even on the first day 

of school.  If you need to speak to a Carpathia staff member, please email or phone and we can 

arrange a virtual appointment online or if necessary in person. This is to maintain the integrity of 

our cohort system. 

 

 

 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/schools/Carpathia/School_Registration_Information/Pages/default.aspx
https://www.winnipegsd.ca/schools/Carpathia/School_Registration_Information/Pages/default.aspx
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What to Expect At the Start of Each School Day at 

Carpathia 

When your child returns to school in person this school year, you will notice some changes to 

your child’s start-of-day routines. Before your child enters the school, here is what you need to 

know:  

 Screening for COVID-19

 What to bring to school

 Arrival/dismissal routines

 Hand hygiene protocols

 When to report an absence

Screening for COVID-19 

Parents/caregivers play an integral role in the screening process for their child’s daily 

involvement in school. Each day, before arriving at the school, families MUST check every 

morning. If your child has COVID-19 or flu related symptoms, keep them at home. An up–to-

date list of symptoms can be found at: https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/about/index.html  

Use the Self-Assessment tool to check if your child should be tested for COVID-19. Call Health 

Links at 204-788-8200 or 1-888-315-9257 if you notice symptoms or if you need more 

information. Screening information will be sent home for you to reference at the start of each 

day.  

If your child develops symptoms at school, they will be isolated and parents/caregivers will be 

called. Please pick your child up promptly within 30 minutes and have a backup emergency 

contact if you cannot come in time.  Your child will be in an isolation room with a mask with 

access to a sink & toilet.  An adult will supervise them nearby. 

Students should NOT come to school if they: 

 are sick or experiencing symptoms of COVID-19 (fever, new or worsening cough, and/or

shortness of breath - See the website https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-

tool/for a full list of symptoms

 have returned to Canada in the last 14 days

 have been in close contact with a person who has returned from outside of Canada in the

last 2 weeks with new COVID-19 symptoms (like a cough, fever, or difficulty breathing)

 have been asked to self-isolate by public health authorities

 have had close contact with someone who is ill with suspected or confirmed COVID-19

https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-tool/
https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-tool/
https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/about/index.html
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What to bring to school 

Students are able to bring their own personal items (runners, etc.) to school, but will be required 

to return home with them daily. We will be collecting money for individual school supplies.  

 

What to bring to school, and what to leave at home. (Please do not bring toys or technology or 

cell phones to school.  If cell phones are needed for safety, please arrange with your child’s 

teacher to store in their classroom). 
  

 School supply money & lunch 

fees/registrations will be collected on the first 

day 

 A mask and/or face covering (required for all 

grade 4-6 students and highly recommended 

for everyone else)  

 A reusable water bottle (filled with water and 

can be refilled at bottle filing station) 

 Lunch (if registered for lunch program) 

 Weather-appropriate clothing 

 Any personal items from home 

(e.g. a book to share) 

 Health care items (inhaler, epi-

pen) along with appropriate 

health paperwork 

 Backpacks 

 Indoor running shoes 

 School supply additional list 

items (headphones, tissues, etc)  

 

If closets/cubbies are used, they will be cleaned and disinfected between use. 

 

Please Note:  Parents/guardians should avoid dropping off lunches or other items during the 

school day. If necessary, they must phone the school ahead of time and establish a time that they 

could be met at the entry door by either their child or office personnel. Lunches from third-party 

services (e.g. Skip the Dishes) will not be accepted. 

Student arrival and dismissal 

As students arrive and leave school each day, our priority will be getting them to and from their 

classrooms in a safe, distanced manner.  

At the start of the day, arriving students will be directed to the outdoor play area or entry area 

assigned to their cohort and will be supervised by school staff. These line up areas will be 

marked with paint on the ground or cones. There is no supervision before 8:45 or 12:45 so please 

do not send children early where they might potentially cross into a different cohort. These doors 

will be used to entry, exit, lunch/recess times and cleaned in between use.  

 

Nursery/Kindergarten:  doors by the Kindergarten room facing Lockwood (close to staff 

parking lot)  

Rooms 121, 123, 127 (Classroom Teachers Kopstein, Wherle, Braun/Wilson) door by the gym 

facing Lockwood 

Rooms 135, 136, 137, 139 (Baziuk, Moir, Kirkpatrick,) Door by the gym facing Carpathia. 

Room 137 (Reimer/Taronno) Front Main door facing Carpathia 
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Families who are dropping off their child for daycare will be the main door where there is a 

buzzer to let families inside.  

 

As students enter the building, they will be required to: 

 Sanitize their hands: Hand sanitizing stations will be set up at entry doors, and all 

individuals, including students, must sanitize their hands immediately upon entering the 

building. 

 Put on their masks and/or face coverings, if they are in grade 4 to 6: All staff, visitors 

and grade 4 to 6 students who enter the school will be required to wear a mask and/or 

face covering. Nursery/Kindergarten to Grade 3 students will be strongly encouraged to 

do so as well. This has been mandated by the Manitoba Government.  

As in previous school years, all doors will remain locked until entry time and be locked after 

students have entered the building. We now have a buzzer system at the front door that contacts 

the main office and daycare with separate numbers for each.  

 

To help ensure a smooth arrival and dismissal, parents/caregivers are encouraged to: 

 Follow instructions shared by school staff. 

 Have the same adult drop off and pick up their child at a point outside. 

 Wear masks if physical distancing is not possible. Hand sanitizer upon entry is required.  

 Maintain physical distance from other adults and children. 

 Leave immediately after dropping off or picking up their child. To help with physical 

distancing measures, families/caregivers will not be permitted to enter the school to drop 

off or pick up students.  Please arrange a meeting point outside to meet your child. 

What if a student arrives late for school?  If you are dropping off your child after the morning/lunch 

bell, you will be required to call or buzz the school from the front door to let them know your 

child has arrived. Office staff will sign the student in, notify their Teacher, and the student will 

go directly to class without entering the office. You will not be permitted inside the school to 

accompany your child.  For kindergarten students, a member of the kindergarten Educator team 

will escort the child to class. 

Hand hygiene routines 

The start of every school day will begin with proper hand sanitizing as students line up to enter 

the building. Hand hygiene routines will be repeated throughout the school day, using hand 

sanitizer in the classroom and/or during designated washroom breaks. Every classroom will have 

access to hand sanitizer and cleaning supplies. 

 

Reporting student absences 

Regular school attendance procedures will be followed.  Families choosing not to attend school 

will need to register for Home Schooling with Manitoba Education and Training. (Link is under 
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Helpful links.)If your child is absent, please report their absence through Safe Arrival online, 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/safe-arrival/Pages/Default.aspx  or contact the school office.  

If your child has tested positive for COVID-19, please follow directions from Manitoba Public 

Health and notify the school Principal immediately. We will also follow the provincial protocols 

once informed.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/safe-arrival/Pages/Default.aspx
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What to Expect During the School Day at Carpathia 

The school day may look a bit different this school year, but our mission remains the same: to 

provide safe, healthy and inclusive learning environments where all students can achieve 

personal excellence. Inside you will notice more signage, arrows on the ground for traffic and 

spacing as well as hand sanitizer. We will also follow a rigorous cleaning schedule. 

Here is what you will find about our modified school day routines: 

 In-class instruction

 In the event of Distance learning

 Assessment, Reporting and Evaluation

 Nursery/ Kindergarten

 Arts/Music

 Health and Physical Education

 Lunch and nutrition breaks

 Recess and outdoor play

 Washroom breaks

In-class instruction 

Although in-class instruction will differ across grades, classes and Educators, there are some 

expectations that will be consistent throughout as students return to school:  

 Carpathia students will receive in-person learning five days a week, full-time with masks

required in Grade 4 and up and highly recommend for students Nursery to Grade 3.

Students will be spaced one metre apart in their classroom.  Students will be grouped into

cohorts for recess and lunch recess. (Cohorts are groups of 75 students or less.)  We will

ask that students remain with their classmates and play in assigned sections of the

playground to stay in to limit contact with students from other classes.

 Students will remain in one cohort group to limit interactions with other students,

including lunch and recess. As per Manitoba Public Health direction, students will remain

in the same location as much as possible.

 Students will be supported in transitioning back to school, acknowledging the prolonged

absence of students from the classroom.

 Our focus will be on overall expectations of the Manitoba curriculum

 Learning experiences, instructional strategies and assessment practices will be centered

around student identities, lived experiences and unique learning needs.

 While there may be some review of last year’s curriculum, students should expect to

learn new material during the 2020-21 school year, and be assessed and evaluated on

their learning.

 Online-Distance Learning will not occur in Level I (current level as of August 28, 2020).

 Carpathia School will follow the WSD recommendations for recovery learning, learning

loss and student support/well-being protection as shared in the WSD document, A

Framework for School Planning During COVID-19 Pandemic.
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 Doors and windows will be left open whenever possible to increase air flow. Students

may want to bring a sweater to school if they get cold and need to dress for outdoor

physical education and classroom work when possible. Hats & sunscreen suggested for

warmer weather to be applied at home before school.

Distance learning (Level 2 or 3 WSD Framework for 

schools) 

While we are not in this phase currently as of September 2020 but should the Manitoba 

Government change the school routine-- to a hybrid or online model-- students at Carpathia 

School will be using Seesaw for online learning and Google Meets for class meetings.  We will 

continue to use the online math program Dreambox in Nursery to Grade 6. Students also will be 

trained how to use the online Winnipeg School Division Library system as well as other 

programs.  These programs will be reviewed in September so students are comfortable using 

them at home in the event that they will be required.  

What if my child doesn’t have access to technology during a closure? 

To support distance learning during the 2019-20 school closures, the Winnipeg School Division 

distributed devices to students who didn’t have access to technology. Should this or blended 

remote learning situation occur, there will be technology support offered to families who need 

assistance. In addition, the programs we listed above to use if remote learning becomes necessary 

in the 2020-2021 school year, also can be accessed on a cell phone with data and wi-fi 

availability.  

Assessment, evaluation and reporting 

Report Cards will be provided for all students three times a year. 

Assessment, evaluation and reporting activities will focus on the achievement of overall 

expectations. Culminating activities, such as projects, demonstrations and performance tasks and 

essays can be used to determine students’ grades or marks in a fair, transparent and equitable 

manner. With appropriate safety precautions, in-class activities will encourage collaborative 

work among students. 

Assessment practices will be fair, equitable and transparent by focusing on making sure students 

have multiple ways to demonstrate their learning. We are committed as we move to distance 

learning to provide learning experiences and assessment practices centred around students and 

their learning needs.  

Please see the WSD document, A Framework for School Planning During COVID-19 Pandemic, 

for more detail. 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/PandemicPlanning/Documents/WSD%20Framework%20for%20School%20Planning%20during%20pandemic%20WEB.pdf
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Plans for Learning and Student Well Being 

In order to maintain a one metre distance for students in schools using cohorts as recommended 

by the Manitoba Public Health, we have had to change our class sizes and configurations that 

were listed on the June report card for families.  We will inform you of your child’s new 

classroom on September 4, 2020 via email.  

 

We will maintain a Guidance Counsellor (Ann-Marie Bell) and all staff will be trained in Living 

Works, a suicide prevention training before school starts and Professional Development for staff 

will centre around students’ mental health. We also have access to Children’s support Services 

(CSS) with a School Social Worker (Susan Greenberg) Psychologist (Jordie Skinner), Reading 

Clinician (Patti Krahn) and Speech and Language Pathologist (Ashleen Scott). 

 

If a child shows symptoms of illness, we will immediately contact parent/guardian and request 

that the child be picked up within 30 minutes. Students will be placed in an isolation room 

(grooming room) with a mask with access to a toilet and sink while a school adult supervises 

nearby.  This room will be rigorously cleaned before and after use.  Parents/Guardians are 

required to assign an emergency contact to pick the child up if they are unable to in the 30 

minute timeline.  

 

The school will follow the WSD and provincial recommendations for Covid exposure if required 

as shared in the Provincial Documents and the WSD document, A Framework for School 

Planning During COVID-19 Pandemic. 

Subject and program considerations 

Music and Art 

You may notice some changes to Music class. Art class will remain in the classroom this year. 

Schools will use the following considerations to encourage a safe music environment:  

 Most overall expectations for the Music strand can be met without the use of instruments 

in both the elementary and secondary Arts curriculum. We will use fewer or no 

instruments, or restrict the type of instruments in a group setting if they cannot be 

sanitized.  

 To reduce shared materials, students will be encouraged not to hold their paper music. 

Music may be placed on a music stand or displayed on a projector to decrease 

touchpoints in the classroom.  

 WSD is finding ways to support singing but currently there will be no singing in school.  

Students will be encouraged to physically distance as much as possible in the classroom 

and to sign forward-facing, rather than in a circle or facing each other. The conductor 

/teacher should maintain as much physical distance as possible from the singers or use a 

face shield and mask. 

 In musical games and choreography, there will be no touching and minimal movement to 

maintain physical distance. 
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Physical Education 

 Activities that involve movement will be held outside when possible, including those for 

physical health and education. Indoor or outdoor non-contact sports (e.g., tennis and 

soccer) are permitted, as long as physical distancing can be maintained during the play, 

except for brief exchanges of close contact. We will choose outdoor settings as much as 

possible, as they are a lower risk for transmission of COVID-19. A more detailed 

document has been developed to provide guidance on how sports and other activities 

could be modified/adapted to reduce the transmission of COVID-19. It is available at 

https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/sports-guidelines.html.  

 Change rooms will be closed. Students should come prepared with indoor running shoes 

daily to use inside the school and during Physical Education class. 

 Students participating in moderate or vigorous physical activity outdoors will not wear a 

mask, but must maintain physical distance from other students.  Masks are not required 

when students are outside, but physical distancing must be maintained.   

Other health and safety considerations: 

 Students will practice proper hand hygiene before and after participating in physical 

activity and equipment use.  

 Shared equipment will be disinfected between each use. Students will not be allowed in 

equipment rooms. 

 Benches and other high-touch items that may be in gyms will be removed or taken out of 

use.  

 As mentioned in our Water Fountain Protocols, students should bring their own water 

bottles filled with water or they may use a bottle filling station. 

 We will follow guidelines provided in PHE Canada’s COVID-19 Pandemic: Return to 

School Canadian Physical and Health Education Guidelines as well as Provincial 

Recommendations. 

Lunch and/or nutrition breaks 

Each day, elementary students will eat their lunch in their classroom during their designated 

lunch time. Students who have paid for lunch program are asked to bring their own lunch and 

will be provided with a designated storage space. As much as possible, lunch supervision will be 

provided by one adult assigned to a limited number of cohort groups. 

 

Helpful tips to plan for safe lunches and snacks: 

 Prepare a lunch that students can open and eat without adult assistance without any heat 

ups. (No microwaves are available) 

 Avoid dropping off lunch during the school day. If necessary, parents/caregivers must 

phone the school ahead of time and establish a time that they could be met at the entry 

https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/sports-guidelines.html
https://www.peelschools.org/schools/reopening/safety/Pages/default.aspx
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door by either their child or office personnel. Lunches from third-party services (e.g. Skip 

the Dishes) will not be accepted. 

 Bring a water bottle or two filled with water to school. Water fountains are not available 

although we do have a bottle filing station. 

 Students may consider bringing a snack for recess. Snacks should be nut-free and 

nutritious (no candy or junk food please) 

Recess and outdoor play 

Students will participate in recess activities with their classmates. During outdoor activity, 

physical distancing is not required between students within the same cohort/class, but physical 

distancing will be maintained between different classes/cohorts.   

Masks and face coverings are not required while outdoors if students remain in cohorts and space 

two meters apart.  

Breakfast/snack programs 

Our breakfast/snack program will continue however, students will be given a breakfast/snack 

inside the classroom to eat during school hours for those that require it.  No outside volunteers 

are allowed to supervise snack programs. We will consider distribution options that maximize 

physical distancing and limit the contact with the food.  All of our food is funded from grants 

such as Children Nutrition Grant for students who require this nutrition and as such our funds are 

quite limited. Students enrolled in the daycare have access to breakfast through the daycare.  

Washroom and water protocols 

Each class will be assigned designated washrooms. As much as possible, classes will travel as a 

group to use designated washrooms during their designated washroom break. These breaks will 

be coordinated to prevent mixing cohorts in washrooms. Your child’s Teacher will regulate the 

number of students entering the washroom at one time and follow maximum capacity signage. 

All washroom capacities will be reduced by 50% to allow for adequate physical distancing. The 

Nursery/Kindergarten classroom has a washroom located in the room.  

Shared surfaces in washrooms will be frequently cleaned and disinfected. All washrooms will be 

thoroughly cleaned nightly using hospital-grade disinfectant.  

 

As outlined in our hand hygiene practices, students must wash their hands while in the washroom 

before returning to class. 

 

Students are encouraged to bring a water bottle or two to school filled with water.  All water 

fountains are closed for student safety however, one bottle filing station will remain open. 
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Visiting the main office 

Office visits by students and visitors should only occur if necessary. Barriers and signage will be 

placed in school offices to support physical distancing and outline protocols. Students will not 

enter the office area unless directed to do so by a staff member. If required, students may only 

enter the office one at a time. If parents wish to speak to a Carpathia staff member, please email 

or call for a virtual appointment or an in-person one if absolutely necessary as we are 

maintaining the integrity of the cohort system.  

 

While in the office, individuals must maintain physical distancing and follow physical distancing 

markers/footprints at all times. When this cannot be done, schools will arrange for space outside 

of the office for individuals to wait.  Students will not be permitted to use the phone to arrange 

for play dates.  Please make any arrangements with your child in advance or after they return 

home for safety reasons.  

Picking up your child during the school day 

In the event a student needs to be picked up mid-day by their parent/caregiver, they will be 

directed to a designated waiting area. Parents/caregivers will phone from outside of the school 

and confirm they are there to meet their child at the front door. They will not enter the office 

when picking up their child(ren). 

Visitors to schools & Volunteers 

To limit and track school visitors, only essential visitors will be permitted into the school. 

Visitors must sign-in upon entry and sign out when they leave.  To minimize health and safety 

risks, individuals entering schools will be limited to staff, students and essential individuals. 

Volunteers will not be permitted to support in-school activities with students until further notice. 
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Throughout the School Year 

To keep students safe, some other aspects of school life will be changed for the 2020-21 school 

year, including extracurricular activities, field trips, school assemblies, extra-curricular activities 

and school volunteers.  

Parent communication 

Your child’s Classroom teacher will let you know how they will communicate with you 

throughout the school year. Parent/guardian meetings should be done virtually or by phone 

wherever possible by appointment only. In the event of a face-to-face meeting, it should be pre-

arranged and physical distancing and mask protocols must be followed. We will request your 

email address, contact information and a backup person to pick up your child in the event you 

cannot come in 30 minutes if your child is ill. We will not have our September meet the teacher 

event at this time, but if you wish to contact your child’s teacher please do so by email or by 

phone.  

 

Carpathia school will also provide board-wide updates to families through emails, phone calls 

and the social media channels on Instagram and Twitter. To stay up-to-date, ensure Carpathia 

school office has your correct contact information and subscribe for updates.  

Extracurricular and Field Trips 

Schools can offer clubs and organized sports if physical distancing is possible and equipment and 

spaces are cleaned and disinfected between each use. Currently there are no extracurricular 

activities or intramurals this school year in order to maintain cohorts.  Field trips will not take 

place until further notice.  Outside permits are not permitted in the school, however, the daycare 

is allowed to operate.  Permit decisions are made by the School Division and not the individual 

school. 

School assemblies 

Events such as school assemblies, guest speakers, presentations and/or concerts will only be held 

virtually. 

Parent Advisory Council  

Parent Advisory Council (PAC) meetings and elections will be held virtually until further notice. 

Parents/caregivers interested in participating on their school’s School Parent Council can contact 

the school office for more information.  The Parent Advisory Council supervises the running of 

the PAC Carpathia Lunch Program and Lunch Program Staff. Fees for the lunch program cover 

the cost of paying the adults to supervise and to maintain equipment.  

 

https://www.peelschools.org/aboutus/subscribe/Pages/default.aspx
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Helpful Links 

Manitoba Government Covid screening: https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/about/index. 

Link to Provincial Document: Welcoming Safe Schools: 

https://engagemb.ca/welcoming-our-students-back-restoring-safe schools and 

https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/rss-practice-guidance.html 

Link to WSD Pandemic Planning: 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/PandemicPlanning/Pages/default.aspx 

Link to WSD Pandemic Planning Framework: 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/PandemicPlanning/Documents/WSD%20Framework%

20for%20School%20Planning%20during%20pandemic%20WEB.pdf 

Homeschooling Information: 

https://www.edu.gov.mb.ca/k12/schools/ind/homeschool/index.html 

Return to School Information for Parents/Guardians 

https://manitoba.ca/asset_library/en/covid/k-12-reopeningplan-guideforparents.pdf 

Parent/Guardian FAQs: 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/PandemicPlanning/Documents/parent_guardian_faq.pdf 

Restoring Safe Schools 

https://manitoba.ca/asset_library/en/covid/k-12-reopeningplan-guidance.pdf 

Federal Government Covid Resources for Parents: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-

health/services/diseases/coronavirus-disease-covid-19/resources-parents-children.html 

Safe Arrival, Attendance Notification system information: 

https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/safe-arrival/Pages/Default.aspx 

Manitoba information on Sports and activities: https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/sports-

guidelines.html 

https://engagemb.ca/welcoming-our-students-back-restoring-safe-schools
https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/rss-practice-guidance.html
https://manitoba.ca/asset_library/en/covid/k-12-reopeningplan-guidance.pdf
https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/coronavirus-disease-covid-19/resources-parents-children.html
https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/coronavirus-disease-covid-19/resources-parents-children.html
https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/safe-arrival/Pages/Default.aspx
https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/sports-guidelines.html
https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/restoring/sports-guidelines.html
https://www.gov.mb.ca/covid19/about/index.html
https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/PandemicPlanning/Documents/WSD%20Framework%20for%20School%20Planning%20during%20pandemic%20WEB.pdf
https://www.edu.gov.mb.ca/k12/schools/ind/homeschool/index.html
https://manitoba.ca/asset_library/en/covid/k-12-reopeningplan-guideforparents.pdf
https://www.winnipegsd.ca/Parents/PandemicPlanning/Documents/parent_guardian_faq.pdf
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Carpathia Staff List/ Contact 

Nursery Kindergarten- Room 117 Ms Kristi Zonneveld  - kzonneveld@wsd1.org 

Grade ½ - Room 121- Mr. Alan Kopstein – akopstein@wsd1.org  

Grade ½ -Room 123 –Mrs Jennifer Wehrle – jwehrle@wsd1.org 

Grade 2/3 -Room 127 – Ms Jessica Braun (am)/ Ms Robin Wilson (pm) – jebraun@wsd1.org 

and rowilson@wsd1.org 

Grade ¾ Room 139 –Ms Erin Reimer (am) / Mr. Tony Tarrono (pm) –ereimer@wsd1.org and, 

ttaronno@wsd1.org 

Grade ¾ Room 135- Ms Mariln Baziuk, mbaziuk@wsd1.org 

Grade 5/6 Room 136 – Ms Sherrie Moir, smoir@wsd1.org 

Grade 5/6 Room 137 – Mr. Jeff Kirkpatrick, jkirkpatrick@wsd1.org 

Music Teacher – Ms Jessica Hildebrand, Days 1, 3 and 5. jehildebrand@wsd1.org 

Half Time Physical Education Teacher – Mr. Tony Tarrono, AM –ttarrono@wsd1.org 

Half time Resource PM– Ms Erin Reimer PM –ereimer@wsd1.org 

Special Education Resource Teacher & Resource – Monique Gendre –mgendre@wsd1.org 

Guidance Counsellor – Ms Ann Marie Bell  (90% full time) –anbell@wsd1.org 

Half time Reading Recovery (PM) – Ms Jessica Braun, jebraun@wsd1.org 

Principal – Ms Susan Christiuk –sjchristiuk@wsd1.org 

Head Secretary – Ms Elonique Daniels, edaniels@wsd1.org 

Head Custodian – Mr. Tim Coombs (Night Custodians:  Ms Ven La Spina & Mr. Dong 

Nguyen) 

Educational Assistants:  Ms Susan Brown, Ms Dee Mitchell, Mr. Omar Velasquez, Mr. Joe 

Sousa, Ms Sheryl Fitzell, Ms Susan Chambers, Ms Rayna Tran, Mr. Matt Thompson,  

Crossing Guards – Joanne Ursell, Dee Mitchell, Omar Velasquez, Susan Chambers 

Breakfast/Nutrition Coordinator – Ms Susan Chambers –schambers@wsd1.org 

Parent Council Lunch Program Manager – Ms Susan Chambers (Run by Parent Council and 

not the school) carpathialunch@gmail.com 

Children’s Special Services (CSS) Staff – Jordie Skinner (Psychology), Ashleen Scott (Speech 

and Language Clinician), Susan Greenburg (Social Work) and Patti Krahn (Reading Clinician) 

Phone: 204-786-7843 

mailto:akopstein@wsd1.org
mailto:jebraun@wsd1.org
mailto:–ereimer@wsd1.org
mailto:ttaronno@wsd1.org
mailto:edaniels@wsd1.org

